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It’s a shocking statistic: there were 16 young
Hen Harriers Circus cyaneus satellite-tagged
in northern England and Scotland last
summer. And of those 16, ten have already
been found dead or have disappeared off the
satellite-tracking radar.

In the week that the RSPB published its
Birdcrime report for 2015 (see p. 135), we
were forcibly reminded of ongoing raptor
persecution in 2016 and 2017 when it
emerged that a young female Hen Harrier
had been found dead in Northumberland in
late January. Post-mortem evidence indicates
that the satellite-tracked bird, named Carroll,
had died with an infectious disease, but it was
carrying two shotgun pellets having survived
an earlier shooting incident. She fledged last
summer from a nest in Northumberland
(there were just three nests in the whole of
England in 2016 – two in Northumberland
and one in Cumbria). 

A week later we learnt that a satellite-
tagged male, Mick, which fledged from the
other Northumberland nest, had disappeared
in the Yorkshire Dales, a notorious raptor
persecution black spot, in December.  

Also in December, the only chick to fledge
from that Cumbrian nest – at RSPB Geltsdale
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Ten tagged Hen Harriers down, six to go
– disappeared off the radar. Bonny was a
high-profile Hen Harrier, named by BBC
presenter Chris Packham and featured on
Autumnwatch in October. In his short life he
had not roamed more than 10 km beyond
the RSPB reserve where he was reared.

In October 2016, another young male Hen
Harrier, named Rowan, was also found dead
with injuries consistent with being shot.
Rowan had been satellite-tagged by the Hawk
and Owl Trust at Langholm in the Borders
and was found in Ravenstonedale, Cumbria,
in the new extension to the Yorkshire Dales
National Park.

Another Langholm bird from the Class of
2016, Tarras, tagged by Natural England, has
also disappeared. She went off the radar in
the Peak District in October.

Five deaths/disappearances in northern
England in four months. Of the further five
birds that fledged in Scotland, two have
abruptly disappeared off the radar in the
Highlands, one is missing presumed dead in
northern France, another is missing in the
Scottish Borders and one was found dead on
Mull in the Inner Hebrides, apparently from
natural causes.

So, two-thirds of the 2016 satellite-tagged
harriers have
already died or dis-
appeared. We have
no knowledge of
the fates of  the
young harriers that
weren’t tracked.
But we can assume
a similar hit rate.
The definitive
round-up of  the
fates of  the 2016
cohort of  tagged
Hen Harriers can
be found on the
Raptor Persecution
UK blog, http://bit.
ly/2kPJsLn59. Hen Harrier Circus cyaneus, Yorkshire, December 2016. 
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Birdcrime 2015

Regular readers of N&c will be well aware that
illegal persecution of birds of prey is still hap-
pening all too regularly in the UK. The RSPB
has published its annual Birdcrime report in a
new online interactive format and the charity
is asking governments across the UK to take
urgent action now to stop this slaughter.

The report reveals that in 2015 there were
196 reports of shooting and destruction of
birds of  prey including the confirmed
shooting of 16 Common Buzzards Buteo
buteo, 11 Peregrine Falcons Falco peregrinus,
three Red Kites Milvus milvus, one Red-
footed Falcon F. vespertinus and one Hen
Harrier Circus cyaneus. Of the total of 92
confirmed persecution incidents, 61%
occurred in England, 29% in Scotland, 9% in
Northern Ireland and 1% in Wales. 

Birdcrime 2015 also shows 50 reports of
wildlife poisoning and pesticide-related
offences. Confirmed victims of poisoning
include 15 Buzzards, four Red Kites, and
three Peregrines. These figures, of course,
represent only a fraction of the illegal perse-
cution in the UK, with many incidents going
undetected and unreported.

Despite raptor persecution being identi-
fied as one of the UK Government’s top
wildlife-crime priorities back in 2009, the

persecution of birds of prey still remains an
issue of serious concern with around 590
raptors having been confirmed poisoned,
shot, trapped or destroyed in the last six
years.

In 2015, a satellite-tagged Hen Harrier,
Annie, was found shot dead in Scotland in
March, while another tagged bird, Lad, was
found dead, with injuries consistent with
being shot, on Speyside in September. In
England, another five breeding male Hen
Harriers ‘disappeared’ from nesting sites.
Although we will probably never know the
fate of these individuals, the evidence shows
that illegal killing remains the single biggest
factor preventing Hen Harrier recovery.

Martin Harper, RSPB Director of Conser-
vation, said: ‘The status quo is not an option
and we continue to call, throughout the UK,
for the introduction of a robust licensing
system for driven grouse shooting and an
offence of vicarious liability for employers
whose staff commit wildlife crime. Change is
essential if we are to improve the environ-
mental condition of our uplands.’ 

Birdcrime 2015 http://arcg.is/2jWiKlj
Hen Harrier tracking www.rspb.org.uk/
our-work/conservation/henharrierlife

Business rates for a bird hide!

It may be the most sumptuous hide in North
Yorkshire, lovingly built by volunteers (with
sheepskin covers on the benches) but the
lookout at Nosterfield LNR near Ripon has no
electricity, running water or any other facili-
ties. However, Hambleton District Council has
been charging the Lower Ure Conservation
Trust business rates for the past five years,
blaming the Valuation Office Agency (VOA)
for rating it as a business and refusing to grant
the conservation volunteers 100% rate relief.

Trust Director Simon Warwick has always
paid up, albeit under protest, as the sum –
with 85% rate relief – was about £80. But
then the rate demand for 2017 came in and
the VOA had upgraded the rateable value of
the hide from £1,250 to £12,600! That meant
a business rates bill, even with 85% relief, of

nearly £900. For a small conservation trust
run by volunteers, that was the last straw. As
Simon succinctly put it: ‘We’ve got no serv-
ices, no drains, no electricity, no rubbish
bins: it’s a bird hide. If we were a small busi-
ness with a rateable value below £6,000, we
would automatically have 100% relief, but
we’re not – we’re a charity. It seems a bit
unfair to make a charity pay, when a small
business wouldn’t.’

Simon’s appeal to the VOA resulted in an
immediate climb down – the revaluation was
‘human error’ and rescinded. However, the
VOA still regards the Nosterfield bird hide as
a business premises – for now. See the BBC
story at: http://bbc.in/2h7K78s

This is something that has featured 
previously in BB – see http://bit.ly/2kXdLlH
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For the love of a dove

Jonny Rankin is a British birder with a
mission: to help save the Turtle Dove Strep-
topelia turtur, whose population has plum-
meted by nearly 80% in Europe since 1980.
To achieve this goal, he dreamt up the ‘Dove
Step’ initiative – he will walk the length of the
dove’s springtime migratory route across
Europe in order to raise awareness of the
species’ plight and raise funds for its conser-
vation. He’s set himself a fundraising target
of £4,000 for the conservation actions of
Operation Turtle Dove, a partnership initia-
tive coordinated by the RSPB and
SEO/BirdLife Spain.

Dove Step 3 takes him to Spain, where
Turtle Dove numbers have fallen by 30%
since 1998. Jonny has set himself the task of
covering the 1,200-km stretch from Tarifa
(near Gibraltar) to Gijón on Spain’s northern
coast in just 28 days, following the ancient
trading route Vía de la Plata for most of the
way. This mirrors the Turtle Dove’s journey as
it returns from Africa in the spring to spend
the summer breeding season in Europe.
Seville, Mérida, Cáceres, Salamanca, Zamora,

Léon and Oviedo are just some of the pitstops
along the way, and friends and supporters will
join Jonny along the route to help him.

This is not the first challenge that Jonny
has taken on for the Turtle Dove’s benefit.
His first Dove Step was a 500-km walk in
2014 through the heart of the species’ range
in England. Dove Step 2 was a 1,200-km
kayak-cycle-walk in 2015 from the English
coast, south along the bird’s migratory route
through France to the Spanish border, raising
over £8,000. After crossing Spain on his third
Dove Step, Jonny has his sights set on Africa,
where he will complete the rest of the dove’s
migratory route.

Jonny started his Spanish odyssey on
Sunday 5th February from Tarifa Beach and,
thanks to donations from friends and fol-
lowers, had raised over £1,500 before taking
his first (dove) step. Donations can be made
here: www.justgiving.com/fundraising/
DoveStep3 . Jonny will be updating his
progress across Spain via his Twitter account
@Jonny09Jonny and his blog https://
dovestep3.wordpress.com.

Crowdfunding for satellite tags 

Birders Against Wildlife Crime, who organise
the now annual Hen Harrier Day every
August, are taking practical steps to assist our
beleaguered raptor populations. They’ve set
up a crowdfunding site to raise money to buy
additional satellite tags. Their target is
£19,000 and they’ve already raised three-
quarters of that. Here’s what they say on their
JustGiving site www.justgiving.com/crowd
funding/BAWC01 : ‘BAWC is pleased to
announce its first field project. We are
working with experienced raptor workers to

tag birds of prey in the north of England. The
aim will be to study birds of prey and to gain
evidence of raptor persecution in known per-
secution hotspots. Technical field testing has
already been carried out and we expect the
first birds to be tagged by licensed raptor
workers this season. We hope that you will
understand that we need to be rather tight-
lipped about exactly what we are planning to
do, where we are planning to do it and espe-
cially who is involved. Even those who kill
raptors can use the internet!’ 

BB artwork for sale

Most issues of BB contain some original
artwork, usually commissioned for a partic-
ular article. These commissions are always
popular with readers and now a new page on
our website showcases recent contributions
in BB: https://britishbirds.co.uk/bb-artwork

Many of the items are for sale and interested
buyers may contact the artist directly via the
web address or e-mail given on the webpage.
Note that BB is not taking a commission
from any sales – this is a service for readers
and the artists.
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BOU to adopt IOC World List for British List

After disbanding its Taxonomic Sub-com-
mittee, or TSC, last year, the British
Ornithologists’ Union (BOU) made clear its
intention to choose one of the global avian
taxonomies for the British List. And from 1st
January 2018 that list will be the Interna-
tional Ornithological Congress (IOC) World
Bird List, which will see some species cur-
rently recognised on the British List down-
graded to subspecies status – but others
moving in the opposite direction, to become
full species.

All four major global taxonomies were
considered (eBird/Clements, HBW/BirdLife,
Howard & Moore and IOC) and all four sub-
mitted proposals to the BOU. The BOU
Records Committee (BOURC) shortlisted
HBW/BirdLife and the IOC List (since there
are plans to merge this and the eBird/
Clements list within a couple of years or so),
and then held a vote from which the
Chairman abstained. The vote was tied 4–4
and the Chairman, Andrew Harrop, used his
casting vote to approve the IOC World Bird
List, having expressed the view that moving
to the IOC List would be the most likely way
of achieving a more unified global taxonomy.
That decision will be reviewed in five years’
time.

And what does this mean for British listers?
Splits recognised by IOC but not (currently)
by BOU include the following, which are all
treated as separate species: Taiga Bean Goose
Anser fabalis and Tundra Bean Goose A. ser-
rirostris, Fea’s Petrel Pterodroma feae and
Desertas Petrel P. deserta, and Isabelline Shrike
Lanius isabellinus and Red-tailed Shrike L.
phoenicuroides. Also given full species status
are Least Tern Sternula antillarum, Thayer’s
Gull Larus thayeri, Two-barred Warbler Phyl-
loscopus plumbeitarsus, Stejneger’s Stonechat
Saxicola stejnegeri and Eastern Yellow Wagtail
Motacilla tschutschensis. 

Those are the gains, but on the debit side,
Hudsonian Whimbrel Numenius hudsonicus
would once again be treated as a subspecies
of Whimbrel N. phaeopus, while the redpolls
come down from three species to two, with
Lesser Redpoll Acanthis cabaret again being
treated as a subspecies of Common Redpoll
A. flammea (although Scottish Crossbill
Loxia scotica – Britain’s only endemic –
remains a full species). The immediate net
effect would be an additional five species on
the British List, taking the current total of
605 to 610.

You can read about the full decision-
making process here: http://bit.ly/2kwMLbJ

60. Hudsonian Whimbrel Numenius hudsonicus, Scilly, October 2015, looking over its shoulder at its
status on the British List; it will revert to a subspecies of Whimbrel N. phaeopus in 2018 as the BOU
adopts the IOC World Bird List. 
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